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CSSAB Members Present:

Kevin Reinert




Craig Robertson

Ronald Buchanan



William Dreibelbis

Ronald Neufeld



Annette Guisseppi-Elie

Mark Urbassik




Christopher McCue

Edward Dobson



Michael Meloy

Timothy Hennessey



Tina Serafini

Kathleen Zvarick (via telephone)

Environmental Protection Staff Present:

David Crownover



James Shaw

Samuel Fang




Kurt Klapkowski

Kathy Horvath




Pamela Trowbridge

Daniel Lapato




Michael Buchwach

Guest Present:

Chuck Campbell - Science Applications International Corp.

Chad Coy  - Cummings/Riter Consultant, Inc.

Barbara Hall  -  Severn Trent Laboratories, Inc.

Sean Damon  -  Langan Engineering

Michael Young  -  Severn Trent Laboratories, Inc.

Chairman Kevin Reinert called the Cleanup Standards Scientific Advisory Board (CSSAB) meeting to order at 10:05 a.m.  Kevin stated that a quorum of the CSSAB members was present, infact all of the members were in attendance, with Kathy Zvarick present by conference call.  The new members introduced themselves and gave a brief background of their experience.  The three new CSSAB members are:  Dr. Tina Serafini, Timothy Hennessey, and Kathleen Zvarick.  Kevin mentioned that some of the Board members are working on being re-appointed and some have recently been re-appointed.  Kevin has been serving on the CSSAB since it’s inception in 1995 and will now be rotating off this year along with William Dreibelbis.

The first order of business is to elect a new chairman and co-chairman.  Craig Robertson nominated Ronald Buchanan for Chairman of the CSSAB, Mark Urbassik seconded.  There was no other nomination for chair.  Kevin called for a vote of the CSSAB members and Ronald Buchanan was unanimously elected as Chairman.  Craig Robertson nominated Ronald Neufeld as Co-Chairman, seconded by Ron Buchanan.  Kevin called for a vote of the CSSAB members and it was unanimous that Ronald Neufeld is elected as the new Co-Chair.  Kevin thanked Ron Buchanan and Ron Neufeld for accepting the positions of Chair and Co-Chair for 2008.
Selection of Subcommittee Chairmen - The meeting was turned over to newly elected Chairman, Ron Buchanan for this particular item for the selection of subcommittee chairmen.  The Board already has three subcommittees, Applicability and Attainment, chaired by Mark Urbassik, Risk Assessment Subcommittee, and Vapor Intrusion is currently chaired by Kevin Reinert.  Vapor Intrusion, Annette Guiseppi-Elie will chair that subcommittee, Risk Assessment – Kathy Zvarick volunteered to chair that subcommittee and Annette agreed to assist her whenever necessary, Applicability and Attainment, Craig Robertson will chair.  Ron stated that if there is a need to generate additional subcommittees as they go through the year or as topics come up, the Board could always assemble additional subcommittees.

Approval of the minutes from last meeting – Minutes were approved.  

Confirming meeting dates for 2008 – A minimum of three dates will be approved for our meetings in March, July, and November of 2008.  Upon checking the availability of the conference room and confirming with the Board, tentative dates will be scheduled.  Marilyn will forward the dates to the Board for their approval.  

Craig Robertson commented on combination of standards and chemicals of concern issues.  Issue was discussed. Dave Crownover commented that the issue was addressed in current guidance which permitted screening chemicals of concern based on the EPA III RBC tables.  The suggestion to use only the direct contact numbers to screen chemicals of concern does not address soil to groundwater, ecological, or vapor intrusion issues.  Craig had concerns with using EPA guidance and proposed further discussion within the Applicability and Attainment subcommittee.
Jill A. Gaito introduced herself to the Board and gave a brief background of her experience.  She thanked the CSSAB for all their time and efforts they put into the Board and she personally put stock into the recommendations the Departments receives from the Board in developing the program and taking it to the next level.  Jill stated that one of the primary things we will be focusing on of course is long-term stewardship, and one of the biggest challenges we are facing at the moment is the continuation of the program itself.  We are in the midst right now of trying to find a permanent funding solution for the Hazardous Site Cleanup Fund.  The Hazardous Sites Cleanup Fund supports both the Hazardous Sites Cleanup but we also use that fund and always have to support the Land Recycling Program.  Jill also explained that the Department is looking for a more permanent funding solution for HSCA and the Land Recycling Program. There are a number of proposals out there, the legislatures have put several proposals on the table, the one that has move so far is Senate Bill 1100, it has put $17 million back into our funding from legislative reserve, which is suppose to get us through the fiscal year and then their proposal is to use the remainder of the capital stock in franchise tax to the tune of $40 million to get us through the next three fiscal years.  That is the longest proposed funding source that we have had in a while.  There are a lot of proposal on the table, and there is very active negotiations going on right now between the legislatures, the Governor’s office and Department to try to make sure that we do not run out of funding at the end of the year.  In the event we don’t get fix before the legislature leave, on December 19th we are facing the elimination of the Land Recycling Program, as we know it today.  
Jill explained that Dave Hess has retired from the Department at the end of August and they are in the process of interviewing for a replacement as Director.  They were in the middle of those interviews when we had to stop and deal with the HSCA funding issue.  As soon as that is resolve, she will be hiring a new Land Recycling Program Director’s position for 2008.   
There were some questions from the Board to Jill about funding sources.  Jill thanked the CSSAB for their dedication and appreciates their input and value it tremendously.  Jill presented to the departing Board members certificates from the Department.  The out-going members with expired terms are:  Dr. Kevin Reinert (Chairman), William Dreibelbis, Mark Urbassik, and Edward Dobson.  
Land Recycling Program Report
Dave Crownover discussed Land Recycling Program workshops and plans for future technical training. Discussion about options for more web based training.

Vapor Intrusion Subcommittee

Jim Shaw discussed review of VI cases. The Vapor Intrusion Subcommittee will continue to review current Act 2 VI guidance and will provide recommendations as appropriate on any proposed changes to the CSSAB and the Department. This will include the consideration of new EPA guidance and ASTM guidance.

Risk Assessment Subcommittee 
DEP staff discussed potential revisions to the SHS Tables: the subcommittee will review the basis for changes, the way these are calculated, consider alternatives and report back to the CSSAB and the Department on any recommendations for path forward for these potential revisions. This concerns changes to the definition of "volatile organic" and the resultant ripple effect in the tables and elsewhere. 

T-butyl Alcohol: The department requested the Risk Assessment Subcommittee to review current scientific information and advise whether or not to recommend a SHS be adopted and if so, the basis for such standard. 

Applicability and Attainment Subcommittee
Pam Trowbridge discussed Separate Phase Liquid issues. The original objective of the SPL workgroup was to objectively define “maximum extent practicable” for removal of SPL. The subcommittee determined that this was not a feasible objective. Any objective standard would need to address worse case circumstances and would result in an overly strict objective standard. The objective should be changed to provide the best current technical information that will assist in making this subjective decision based on best professional judgment.
There was a question concerning DEP Water Management policy of Chapter 93 High Quality/Exceptional Value Water Quality Standards. This issue is open to discussion within the subcommittee.
